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 Distinguished Alumni  

Mary Bell (1973) 

 

So many people and interactions are part of who we become, and it starts with the family. Their imprint brought the 
importance of education to me before I spent a day in school. One of my early memories was coming home from my first day 
of school and picking up one of my books and being devastated that I “still” couldn't read! That was when I knew how 
important schools could be. They were like magic! 

It was quite the honor to be nominated to the Adams-Friendship Academic Hall of Fame. I graduated from Adams-
Friendship High School in 1973 and was a member of the National Honor Society. I pursued higher education at UW-Madison 
and graduated with Honors in 1977 with a Bachelor of Science in Education. 

My teaching career began at Rhinelander High School. I served as an English teacher and assistant coach for the 
debate and forensic teams. I taught and coached there from 1977 to 1980. From 1980 to 1981, I earned a Master of Science 
degree from the University of Wisconsin-Madison. 

I became Library Media Specialist at Wisconsin Rapids Junior High School in 1987 and served as District Media 
Director from 1981 to 2007. I participated in steering committees for curriculum and standards coordination, and helped with 
debate and forensic programs, hosting tournaments annually. Additionally, I coached debate and forensics at West Junior 
High. Developing interdisciplinary curriculum with 7th and 8th grade teams that incorporated research and presentation skills 
with their content standards was one of several collaborative projects. Presenting at national and state middle-level education 
conferences provided valuable insights. Excellence in reading promotion was acknowledged by the Central Wisconsin 
Reading Council, and recognition as Wisconsin Rapids Special Services Teacher of the Year was received twice.  
I served as a member, building representative, treasurer, and president of the Wisconsin Rapids Education Association, and 
delegate to various assemblies at regional, state, and national levels from 1983 to 2021. 

I was elected to represent the state union on the NEA resolutions committee and appointed to chair the state 
resolutions committee from 1988 to 1992. Additionally, I was elected to represent WEAC on the NEA board of directors from 
1992 to 1998. During this period, I served as representative to the state Department of Public Instruction Committee on 
Curriculum Standards Development and on the revision of teaching standards and administrative licensure. I was elected as 
both secretary-treasurer and president twice.  

After retirement, I joined the governing board of the interfaith coalition for worker justice, which merged with the 
Workers' Rights Center to become Worker Justice Wisconsin. In 2018, I served as interim director of WJW for 18 months until a 
new director was hired and trained. 

In 2018, I was appointed by the mayor and approved by City Council to serve as a trustee of the Sun Prairie Public 
Library Board. Since 2020, I have served as vice president of the board and chair of the policy and personnel committees. The 
board has been involved in the development and City Council approval of a library expansion that will nearly double the 
existing space for our collection and community engagement activities. We broke ground in June 2024.  

Currently, I am co-chairing a new racial and social justice task force. This initiative brings retirees from around the 
state together through Zoom conferencing to read, view, and discuss ways to support local schools and active colleagues in 
addressing curriculum challenges. The goal is to ensure students have access to important historical and current information 
and maintain intellectual freedom. 

Since 2014, I have served as an election official for Sun Prairie and have been part of the nonpartisan Sun Prairie 
Action Resource Coalition advocating for participative government. I led a community program through the Foreign Policy 
Association discussing US foreign policy issues, organizing forums, and bringing in experts on local topics such as housing 
affordability, home ownership challenges, and developer concerns. 

How did Adams-Friendship Schools prepare me to perform for life? Growing up in a smaller school community 
provided significant advantages. Unlike students in larger schools who may have more resources, we depended on each other 
to form teams and successfully participate in curricular and extracurricular programs. Despite not being a natural athlete, I 
was encouraged to join the Girl's Athletic Association, which preceded Title IX—an act that passed during my high school 
years and introduced opportunities in various interscholastic team sports. This experience not only involved physical activity 



but also fostered broader friendships and taught me the importance of supporting others and accepting their support to 
achieve common goals.  

My teachers were individuals from both the school and the community. Their involvement in local activities outside of 
school demonstrated their commitment to the community. They were neighbors and participants in village and town events, 
highlighting what a community can accomplish beyond the classroom. 

My education and Adams-Friendship Schools equipped me to succeed in various places, driving my abilities far 
beyond what I imagined at 18. My family provided a solid foundation, instilling confidence in pursuing an unforeseen career. 
I've traveled globally, met leaders, and represented esteemed education professionals through good and challenging times.  
Family, community, and Adams-Friendship Schools have been significant in shaping all aspects of my life. 
 

Distinguished Alumni  

Jodi Helgeson (1977) 

The nomination for Distinguished Alumni Jody Helgeson describes her as the type of individual that the Adams-
Friendship School District strives to shape, mold, inspire, and graduate to be a positive and productive member of the 
community. She sets a stellar example of quality, reliability, and character with an inner fire to serve others. She has soundly 
applied the lessons of her core education and embraced the principles that life is a journey of learning and service that brings 
fulfillment and joy while elevating the quality of life for everyone she encounters each and every day. Jodi shared her story as 
part of the A-F Academic Hall of Fame induction process. 

I graduated from Adams-Friendship High School with honors in 1977. I worked part time during my senior year at the 
Adams County Abstract and Title Company which gave me an opportunity to learn about business in Adams County. 
Fundamental classes throughout my years in the Adams-Friendship School District helped me to prepare for a career. These 
fundamentals included Algebra (for computer programming and coding issues), Bookkeeping (for business and accounting), 
Typing (for data entry) Speech (for both oral and written presentations). Working for various departments such as the library 
and school store developed my work ethic. Home Economics taught me how to be financially responsible. I had a checking 
and savings account at age 16 as well as a car. I learned to cook and sew which I still love today. 

In 1995, I was appointed by Governor Thompson as Adams County Register of Deeds. I was elected for this position in 
1996 serving until my retirement in January of 2023. I served as president of the Wisconsin Register of Deeds Association and 
the Wisconsin Land Information Association, a statewide organization for geographic information system professionals. I also 
served as the Adams County Land Information Officer which means I prepared and coordinated grants and various geographic 
information system activities within the county. In emergencies such as wildfires, tornadoes, and floods, I served as the Public 
Information Officer for Adams County Emergency Management. Prior to becoming the Register of Deeds, I was a licensed title 
agent for Dane County Title which has an office in Friendship. I obtained a paralegal certificate online through McGraw Hill 
Education and graduated as a Certified Public Manager through the University of Wisconsin-Government Outreach Program. 
I am an active member of the community participating in the 4H program, the Adams County Historical Society, Trinity 
Lutheran Church of Arkdale, the Adams County Fair and as a volunteer at various activities throughout the county including 
the After School Library which helped me remain connected to students. 

While I did not pursue post-secondary studies, with the exception of certification classes, I feel that my A-F teachers 
and classes prepared me well for my future. I was able to stay in Adams County, raise a family, and remain gainfully employed. 
My children also attended and graduated from the Adam-Friendship School District. They each pursued a post-secondary 
education and are both in management positions with their respective companies. 

Many of the teachers in our community, past and present, volunteer their time and talents to community activities 
such as local theater and youth leadership. Whether we stay in the Adams-Friendship School District community or live 
elsewhere, we learn from their example and are fortunate to have a great school district. 

During her career, Jodi received the President’s Award for Outstanding Service from the Wisconsin Register of Deeds 
Association, two Distinguished Service Awards, and the Allen H. Miller Sustained Service Award from the Wisconsin Land 
Information Association. The Adams-Friendship Academic Hall of Fame is proud to add to these honors with her induction as 
a Distinguished Alumni. 
 

 



Distinguished Alumni 

Lois Jacobs (1965)      

NOTE: A COMPLETE UNEDITED BIOGRAPHY IS LOCATED AS AN APPENDIX AT THE END OF THIS ORIGINAL PROGRAM. 
 

Curiosity, the desire to help others, and the commitment to always do my best with my God-given gifts have taken me 
on a totally unexpected life’s journey far exceeding the dreams of a little girl who grew up on a dairy farm near the eastern edge 
of Adams County. On that journey, I’ve lived in a realm of science and worked with some of the most brilliant and 
accomplished researchers in the world.  I earned a PhD in Genetics having had the privilege of studying under extraordinary 
geneticists, including two Nobel Prize winners – and later earned an MD before transitioning to the quieter world of community 
medicine as a physician in private practice. 

My journey began under the guidance of my hard-working, community-oriented, and loving parents, Henry and 
Eugenia Jacobs. They taught me life-long principles of honesty, integrity, and character and the value of a strong work ethic 
while I helped with all aspects of daily activity on the farm - milking cows, harvesting our crops, and preserving the abundance 
from the garden. They also saw that I was involved off the farm in the local and state community - participating in 4-H, our 
church youth group, the American Legion, Farm Bureau, and exhibiting cattle at the Junior Livestock Exposition. Underpinning 
all of those activities was their emphasis on the importance of my education and using one’s talents to the best of one’s 
ability. Mother endured endless questions every day from the time I could talk because I wanted her to tell me about plants, 
bugs, farm animals, wild animals, the weather, rocks, and space. She patiently put up with my never-ending menagerie of 
collected and rescued flora and fauna. She also took me to the county library where I gathered a pile of books to read every 
week that allowed me to travel across the country and around the world. Examples of dedication to education were deeply 
instilled in me before I even started school. 

Along the way I had some extraordinary teachers: My 4th through 8th grade teacher, Mrs. Etta Klusmeyer, let me work 
ahead at my own pace in subjects such as math.  She strategically placed scientific objects on display that she probably knew 
would pique my curiosity.  Mr. Angelo LaValle taught me to excel in a first-rate class A band and as an individual in Solo and 
Ensemble Competitions. As Senior Band President, I learned how to run an organization with a mini constitution. 
Mrs. Bouri Flesch, my English teacher and Forensics coach supported my skill in public speaking. Mr. Duane Olson made 
math fun while maintaining a rigorous curriculum and teaching the principles of problem solving. Mr. Hennesey taught history 
at college level with essay exams that matched. Mr. Thomas Hake taught Biology course and provided answers to some of my 
“how does life work” questions at a higher level. Mrs. Maxine Loken, the high school librarian, deftly guided my extracurricular 
reading to biographies and novels of successful, independent women and encouraged me to take the courses required for 
college entrance. 

Several of the first major surprises of my journey away from the farm occurred in high school. I went to State 
Competitions yearly and won Firsts in Music and in Forensics. In the spring of my Senior year, it became clear that I would 
graduate as the Valedictorian. None of these accomplishments had been a designated goal, but were the natural outcomes of 
the principles my parents had taught. 

As we prepared to graduate, I was asked what my future plans were and where I had applied to college. Although it 
seemed reasonable to pursue further education, I was greatly concerned about leaving the farm. Our farm activities centered 
around four capable people working as a team. After considerable thought, I realized that in the long-term farming with my 
parents would involve my brother and not me; I needed to take the next step for myself, and they needed to decide how they 
would manage at home.   

After looking into options, I decided that UW-Madison would provide the kind of academic environment that best 
suited me. My father was strongly opposed to my attending such a large university. Without raised voices, a determined parent 
and a determined daughter had only one discussion about this disagreement. I understood that when a parent provides the 
means for someone to go to college, they have the right to say a lot about the institution chosen; consequently, I would be 
paying my expenses myself and I would be going to Madison. I accepted no money from my parents for any of the many years 
of education that followed. We never spoke of it again. 

I needed to make good money. Ultimately, I took a job in a very large family restaurant in Wisconsin Dells. The hourly 
wage was non-existent, but the tips were excellent. It also taught me about details of organization that I continued to use 
throughout my life and career. The first summer I made enough money to pay for most of my freshman year and the rest was 



covered by scholarships. I worked in the same restaurant for five summers. In the fall of 1965, I headed off to a dorm in 
Madison feeling like I was being launched into a total abyss, possibly making a huge mistake. 

My freshman roommate was a sophomore from a much larger high school and shared her struggle to survive the 
rigorous academic environment of UW Madison. I have always been thankful for her input, because it made it clear to me from 
the start that I needed to be 100% focused on my coursework that year and not extracurricular activities. Given my AF record, I 
had been guided into honors math and English classes. There were only a small handful of students in each group; all the 
others were from large schools and had more advanced classes behind them. I was completely out of my depth and quite 
certain that I would be failing both courses. As the semester went on, I was discouraged and beginning to feel that I should do 
my best to complete the semester and then look into transferring to a smaller school. 

By Christmas break, I had grades back and was not failing. I decided to study as much as I could and tough it out for 
second semester. Having done my due-diligence, I received two As and two Bs. Second semester I did even better and was 
inducted into the Freshman Honor Society Sigma Epsilon Sigma. I never thought of transferring again.  

Something else happened in the second semester of my first year. I took Zoology from Seymour Abrahamson; I did not 
know it at the time, but he was one of the few geneticists who studied the radiation effects of the bombing of Hiroshima and 
Nagasaki on the survivors. When I started to study anatomy in the Zoology lab that accompanied his course, I knew I was 
hooked. The die had been cast and the direction set. There would be no French or History major for me – it would be science or 
math. This was not a casual decision because in the 1960’s most women did not go into those fields and those who did often 
were not easily accepted. 

During my senior year, I was elected into the Honor Societies Phi Kappa Phi and Phi Beta Kappa. It had never occurred 
to me that I might achieve those honors. That year I also took an advanced Genetics course taught by Professor James Crow, 
who in addition to his well-known research was also an excellent teacher. His Genetics course that semester coincided with 
Gobind Khorana winning the Nobel Prize in Medicine for work done at the UW discovering how DNA directs the formation of all 
living things by translating its code into RNA and then proteins. The day I sat in class and heard Dr. Crow explain how this 
worked was another stunning moment in my education. That was it! That was the explanation for so many questions I had 
been asking throughout my young life. I wasn’t sure how this might impact my own decisions and future; when I shared this 
uncertainty with Dr. Crow, he suggested that I apply to the Department of Genetics (he assured me that they would accept me) 
where I would be able to interact with many other graduate students and learn first-hand of the numerous opportunities I 
might want to consider.   

So, I did exactly that.  The application for the Genetics Department contained many of the usual details including its 
own variation on what I would later refer to as the “What do you want to be when you grow up?” question that I would see again 
and again at different steps of my varied career.  My response was in two simple sentences: “I want to impact the quality of 
people’s daily lives.” When asked how genetics work might accomplish my goal, I responded “Genetics is the future of 
medicine.” At the time I had no knowledge of whether anyone else thought that way or if it might ever turn out to be true, but it 
was what I personally felt. In retrospect, it could not have been more true. One of two labs in the United States that developed 
and succeeded in the first bone marrow transplants was only a few steps down the hall from where I did my thesis research. In 
between that lab and ours, research into how to modify genes in mice in ways that could benefit medical therapies was taking 
place, for which the lead researcher, Oliver Smithies, would win the Nobel Prize in Medicine in 2007. 

I officially started grad school in Genetics in the fall of 1969.  In addition to course work, we were given the opportunity 
to spend six-week “round robin” sessions in various genetics labs under different members of the department to get a feeling 
for their research and hone in on what area we wanted to work as PhD candidates. After ruling out several as not closely 
enough related to research that would impact people, and ruling out others under the direction of male researchers who 
suggested that, as a woman, I might want to consider something less rigorous and more suitable for a woman, I chose to work 
with Robert DeMars who was very accomplished in using normal human cells in tissue culture to study mutations.  

In the fall of 1970, I chose to focus on more precisely predicting the human risk of cancer by studying the effects of 
chemicals on the development of mutations in normal human cells rather than using either modified human cells or animal 
cells as had been done up until that time. Experiments that I performed often contained 100s and sometimes 1000s of petri 
dishes growing the cell populations and searching for those with genetic alterations after chemical or radiation exposures. Dr. 
DeMars referred to the maintenance and growth of these populations as “farming,” and he often teased that I was good at it 
because of having spent my childhood on the farm.  

I also assisted Dr. DeMars as he taught the advanced genetics course that pre-meds and others were required to take. 
He embarrassed me in front of the auditorium during one lecture on the fundamentals of hybridization and the impact 



genetics had had over the past few decades on modern farming with improved crops like alfalfa and corn. He advised the 
students to talk to me about it further as I was an “expert” on the subject. He then explained that I had worked my first job as a 
16-year-old in fields a mile away from our farm supervising a crew of six others as I drove equipment that allowed them to 
detassel the rows destined to be the females in the genetic cross to create hybrid seed corn. Why would that have 
embarrassed me? Because almost all of the students in that auditorium were city-born and most thought of farmers as being 
akin to the Beverly Hillbillies. I had not quite arrived at the point where I wore my “farmer” badge as proudly as I do now.  

The pathway to completing the PhD in Genetics had some interesting developments. One of the most memorable was 
during a half-day oral exam with the members of my PhD Committee.  My PhD committee was made up of  four distinguished 
scientists: Dr. Howard Temin and Dr. Oliver Smithies, two professors who would go on to win separate Nobel prizes; Dr. 
Seymour Abrahamson, my freshman Zoology professor who was heavily involved in research both in Madison and Japan 
investigating the long-term effects of radiation on the Japanese people near the two bombing sites; and Dr. Henry Pitot the 
head of McArdle Labs (later known as the Carbone Cancer Center) which was the primary location of cancer research of all 
kinds on campus.  

The second grad school event was in 1975 when Dr. Howard Temin was awarded the Nobel prize for his discovery of a 
significant piece in the puzzle of how some organisms translate their DNA codes into protein.  A public reception was being 
held in the top floor conference room of the nearby Molecular Biology building. It was late in the afternoon when I arrived and 
there was a lull in the flow of people. Much to my chagrin, when I walked into the room there was no one between me and the 
honored professor, making it impossible for me to gravitate to the refreshments table and gather up my courage before 
greeting him. He had seen me the minute I came in and did not break eye contact, so I had no alternative but to walk directly 
over to him extending my hand in congratulations and hoping some intelligent comments would come out of the dim recesses 
of my brain. Much to my relief and surprise, before I had a chance to say a word, he clasped my hand and did not let go, saying 
“Lois, I am so glad to see a friendly face. I hate these things.  Please stand here for a while and protect me from more of this.” I 
learned an important lesson that day that has been helpful throughout my life as I have interacted with scientists nationally 
and internationally, or anyone in any walk of life, for that matter.  ‘Never assume that the other person, regardless of how 
accomplished or powerful, is other than another human being; make it your assignment to set them at ease around you, rather 
than waiting for them to put you at ease.’ 

After years of long days and nights, attending meetings to present my research, publishing papers, and 
writing/rewriting a final thesis, I finished graduate school in 1977 with a PhD in Medical Genetics. The previous six months had 
been filled with trips from the West coast to the East coast and in between, presenting my work as part of the process of 
applying for faculty positions. I settled on a position in New Jersey affiliated with Rutgers University near Philadelphia. While 
there, I ran a lab that continued my research, published additional papers, contributed chapters to scholarly books, traveled 
across the country to present my research findings at seminars, and applied for and was awarded a grant which today would 
be equivalent to $1,000,000 to support my lab. I also met and married Leonard Capobianco, a creative native of Philadelphia 
who is Italian.  

Using the grant funds, I returned to the University of Wisconsin Department of Genetics as research faculty with my 
lab and assistants adjacent to Dr. DeMars’ lab, allowing us to collaborate further on research into the genetics of cellular 
changes leading to cancer.   

Outside of the lab, another constellation of events was converging that would change the course of my career. The 
first, again, involved AFHS. I stopped by one day to visit Mr. LaValle and the band during the hour I knew they would be 
rehearsing. The discussions I had with students that hour about my research led to invitations to speak to classes that 
afternoon and the following day.  While explaining my work, student comments included “You have done all that and you came 
from HERE?” and “How is your work applied to medicine?” In response to the second question, I talked about the impact I 
hoped my work would eventually have on preventing cancer and improving its treatment.  

The second event was actually spread out over time. It was often assumed that as “Dr. Jacobs” in cancer research, I 
must be well versed in the specifics of cancer diagnosis and treatment.  I frequently was asked to render opinions on how a 
person should proceed to get further cancer evaluations or how to pursue the best cancer treatment. After spending hours in 
the library (no computers then), I would give them a more understandable version of what they had been told, but then I could 
only recommend what questions they should ask and where they could get a second opinion to make more informed 
decisions. Not really being able to help further was very frustrating.    

Finally, the third event was a conversation with a graduate student who was in a newer program where she would 
graduate with both a PhD in Genetics and an MD simultaneously. I supported her wise decision for the dual degree and 



commented that if I had to do it over again, I might follow a similar path. She immediately replied “You are still young enough; 
why don’t you do it?”  Later that evening, in casual conversation, I mentioned her left-field comment to my husband, who 
immediately said, “I think that’s a great idea!” 

After a year of evenings and weekends studying to take the MCAT entrance exam for medical school, I was accepted 
and returned to the rigors of course work at the UW Med School in the summer of 1983. I was 36 years old, one of only two 
students in the class that old. After graduating in 1987, I stayed another year at the UW to complete an internship and then 
transferring to the Massachusetts Tufts University system to finish years two and three of residency training. I finished in the 
summer of 1990. 

My husband and I now wanted to settle in Wisconsin permanently. He wanted the calmer way of life away from the 
hectic pace of Philadelphia and I was more than happy to be closer to my parents and the area I always thought of as “home.” 
We chose Oshkosh where there was an opportunity for me to buy a private practice.  

We were only an hour away from my parents and the farm, where we visited as frequently as our work schedules 
would allow.  Len came to love my family and the country as much as I did.  When my mother died in early January of 1997, I 
spent even more time at the farm, helping my father with the many things that had always been my mom’s share of their 
partnership. This was especially important regarding the bookwork for the farm business, because years before, my brother 
and father had determined to run their farms independently. 

Len and I spent 30 years in Oshkosh, but after we retired, we decided in 2019 just before the start of the pandemic to 
build a house in the “north pasture” of the farm and move there permanently. After the challenges of house building during 
2020, we moved in the end of December. 

I hope you can see that the AF school district’s teachers and students provided a thread of influence throughout my 
life – from feeding my curiosity with projects in grade school and high school, all the way to playing a part in my decision to go 
to Medical School. Now that I am back in Adams County, I have had the opportunity of reconnecting that thread.  Last spring I 
had the privilege of participating as a judge for the AFHS TEMA program led by Mr. Krystian Weglarz. I was greatly impressed by 
the high-quality presentations of many of the participating students and hope to have more of these connections in the future.  

It continues to be very rewarding to encourage AFHS students to put their best efforts into whatever they do because 
then they too may have unexpected surprises in life that they could never have imagined. Even if they come from Adams 
County!        

 

Distinguished Educator 

Roger Chambers  

Roger was heavily involved in A-F schools and the community at large, and above all, was deeply committed to student 
leadership. He positively impacted thousands of youth in Adams-Friendship and across all of Wisconsin.  

Roger was born in Swea City, Iowa.  During his childhood, his family moved to Nebraska and later to Iowa, where his 
father worked for a farm implement dealership. After high school graduation, Roger went to Westmar College where he received 
his teaching degree in 1960. In June of that year, Roger married his college sweetheart, Ellen, and they enjoyed 63 years of 
marriage together. They welcomed children Cathy, Marc and Willy into their lives, and later 5 grandchildren and 3 great-
grandchildren.  

Roger went on to receive a Master’s Degree in Math Education from Ohio State University. He taught math in Ida Grove, 
Iowa; at the University of Dubuque, Dubuque Senior High School; at Black Hawk High School in South Wayne, WI, where his 
son, Willy, is now superintendent of schools. And finally, Roger joined at the Adams-Friendship School District, where he taught 
high school math and worked for his good friend, Bob Beaver.  

If his students remember one thing about math, it’s that “good old Pythagorus” had a theorem about a right triangle! But 
more than math, what Roger was best known for was his deep passion and dedication to student leadership through local 
student council and the Wisconsin Association of School Councils, better known as the WASC. Roger was active at the regional 
and state levels, serving as a WASC Region 6 Advisor and State Governing Board member for over 15 years. His leadership was 
recognized with the 1986 WASC Leadership Award and the 1996 WASC Advisor of the Year Award. More importantly to Roger, he 
guided numerous A-F high school and middle school students to their election as board members, allowing them to learn about 
self-governance on a board that gave equal weight to the student and advisor votes. He helped lead the A-F Student Council to 



two successful bids for State Conference host, first in 1988 and then in 1997. After retiring from teaching, Roger served as 
Executive Director of WASC for another 5 years.  

Fellow teacher and student council advisor Scott Willis, who continued Roger’s legacy for another 22 years at AFHS, 
called Roger’s influence “legendary” and shared that he personally worked under the motto: “What would Roger do.” Roger did 
great things, and as a result, many who learned from him have done great things too. 

Beyond education and student leadership, Roger was also a longtime active member of the A-F Lions (known for running 
the Fair Stand kitchen with “Beav”), Ducks Unlimited, and Gundersen Moundview foundation board and assisted with many 
community projects, such as senior citizens dinners, local food drives and the Castle Rock Triathalon.  

In learning of his passing, friends, colleagues and former students described Roger with phrases like: “incredible 
human,” “great man,” “great friend,” “true gentleman,” “heart of gold,” and “the ultimate servant leader.” Roger liked the poem 
Drop a Pebble In the Water by James W. Foley, which tells of the lasting waves that can be created dropping just a single stone 
into the water. The ripple effects of Roger’s impact will be far-reaching and ever-lasting.  
 

Distinguished Educator 

Steven LaVallee 

 
Many children might feel challenged attending school in a district where their father holds an administrative position. 

Steve LaVallee's children, however, have managed differently. Their father's contribution to the school district is notable, as 
evidenced by their nomination of him as a distinguished educator in the Adams-Friendship Academic Hall of Fame. He and his 
wife, Sandra, established their home and raised their two children, Collin and Ariana, within this community. 

Steve received a Bachelor of Arts degree in psychology from Cardinal Stritch College in May 1978 and earned his 
masters degree from UW-Milwaukee in 1980. He obtained school psychology certification a year later. In January 2001, he 
attended Edgewood College to obtain principal certification and graduated with an Educational Administrative Doctorate and 
superintendence certification in December 2004. 

Steve worked as a psychometrist for Milwaukee public schools from 1981 to 1984. He then served as a school 
psychologist for the Adams-Friendship School District from 1984 to 1986. From 1986 to June 1996, he was the Director of Pupil 
Services and became Assistant Superintendent. In July 2000, he was named District Administrator for the Adams-Friendship 
School District. 

His children describe him as a tireless advocate for all stakeholders in education, supporting every student and 
emphasizing the stability of the whole child. He implemented initiatives to develop teachers and staff, and always addressed 
family concerns, showing care for everyone he encountered. 

Steve consistently focused on enhancing the district and implementing improvements to aid students in their lifelong 
achievements. He took pride in showcasing the accomplishments of both students and staff, ensuring that he represented the 
strengths of the Adams-Friendship community in every interaction. At the state level and through various organizations, Steve 
highlighted the district's successes and facilitated the establishment of the Adams-Friendship Education Foundation.    

Steve held a number of leadership positions in several state organizations. As President of the state pupil services 
organization, he led the merger with the Wisconsin Council of Administrators of Special Education to form the Wisconsin 
Council of Administrators of Special Services (WCASS) that continues to exist to this day.   

While many educational leaders are invisible to those they serve, Steve was often seen walking the halls, visiting 
classrooms, and chatting with staff and students. All students from prekindergarten to high school knew him and his values. 
Whether he was visiting classrooms as "Zero the Hero," playing the accordion for a captive audience, or instituting reforms, 
Steve's leadership and passion for education were always clear. One of his many awards includes “Administrator of the Year” 
in 2013 presented by the Wisconsin Association of School Councils. 

The motto, “Preparing Students to Perform for Life”, has been adopted as a guiding principle for the Adams-Friendship 
Area School District. When asked about its importance, Steve provided an explanation regarding its historical significance.  
 “Each summer, all members of our administrative team met for a two-day retreat to review progress from the 
previous year and plan for the upcoming year. This included an on-going analysis of our progress toward the directions 
identified during the creation of the district’s first strategic plan. In the opening activity, teams were directed to create a 
visual representation of what it would look like if the district was meeting its mission.” 



“All of the groups worked diligently to visually represent the district’s mission. When asked to share, the 
creation of one group stood out from others in its simplicity but effectiveness. The picture consisted of children on a 
stage with the words “Prepare to Perform” written below.  The members of the group explained that if we were meeting 
our mission, students would be prepared for whatever was next in their lives.  Further brainstorming led to an expansion 
of the idea and resulted in “Preparing Students to Perform for Life”.  Meaning, students were prepared for the next steps 
in their lives but also to be lifelong learners and contributing citizens. It is still amazing to me that this simple activity 
lives as a statement of commitment that has been part of the Adams-Friendship Area School District’s values and 
history for over 20 years.”  

The A-F Academic Hall of Fame honors not only alumni who embody this principle, but also educators who inspire 
excellence within the school district and the broader community. 

During his service in the Adams-Friendship School District, Steve was more than just an employee. He was the voice 
of Green Devil basketball and football, a referee, and a coach. He was also actively involved in the community, volunteering for 
organizations such as the Knights of Columbus and Adams County Chamber of Commerce. He helped organize and promote 
the Friendship Lake District. Grants he wrote resulted in over $96,000 presented by the DNR Lake Management Board to the 
lake district for a new harvester and trailer. This man of many talents can occasionally be spotted in a performance with other 
members of the Sand County Players.  

Steve is known for his steady support during difficult times, comforting families, collaborating with the community, 
and supporting students. One defining example occurred early one Saturday morning when Steve and a colleague were on 
their way to a graduate class in Madison. Their normal conversation came to an abrupt halt as they witnessed a car-just two 
vehicles ahead-T boned at an intersection. Steve immediately joined attempts to help the victims as others called for help. 
Two young girls traveling in the vehicle directly behind the district car were distraught as they observed an obviously fatal 
accident. One of the girls asked, “Is that Mr. LaVallee?  She was assured that it was, indeed, Mr. LaVallee. The girl looked at her 
friend and said, “It’ll be okay.  Mr. LaVallee is here.” 

That says it all. 
  

Legacy 

Maureen Hauswald 

Maureen Hauswald graduated from UW-Stevens Point in 1979 with a degree in elementary education. She started her 
journey as an educator teaching sixth grade at Big Spring Elementary in the Wisconsin Dells School District. In 1987, she 
married AFHS teacher Pat Hauswald, settled in Friendship, and completed her master’s program. For the next 12 years, she 
commuted to Big Spring and later to Neenah Creek Elementary in Briggsville. 

During her twenty years in the Wisconsin Dells School District, Maureen had the privilege of working with exceptional 
colleagues. As enrollments declined in rural areas, change was inevitable. Maureen, along with her co-teacher Susan Johnson 
and para educator Cheryl Coon, saw this as an opportunity to create an intermediate unit for students in grades four, five and 
six. They believed in teaching students rather than focusing on grade levels. While at Neenah Creek, Maureen began 
collaborating with student teachers and interns. Although she missed her sixth graders when the intermediate unit was 
reorganized to a grade three, four and five unit, she developed a new interest in mentoring aspiring educators. When given the 
chance to complete coursework at Edgewood College in Madison, she pursued a certification program in the principalship 
and curriculum/ instruction, which she completed in 1999. 

Elementary principal positions opened in the Adams-Friendship School District in spring 1999. After 20 years with the 
Wisconsin Dells School District, she applied for and accepted a position as principal at Castle Rock Elementary with district 
responsibilities for curriculum and instruction. 

Maureen shared, "Everyone has a home they were born to—mine was in rural Taylor County. There are often 'in 
between' homes during the young adult years or childhood and retirement. Other times, generations reside in the same 
community for their lifetimes. There are also homes you choose because there’s a sense of belonging. The Adams-Friendship 
community has been my chosen home for the past 38 years."   

Maureen highly valued her 15 years with the A-F School District, collaborating with administrators, teachers, parents, 
students, and the Board of Education. She had considered pursuing a doctorate and an opportunity arose. Both Maureen and 
Superintendent Steve Lavallee were invited by Edgewood College's doctoral committee to join the inaugural cohort in 
Educational Leadership. They graduated from the three-year program in December 2004. 



Maureen claims that she became an educator over 60 years ago. If you do the math, this requires an explanation.  
“I began my work in education as a volunteer over sixty years ago. I utilized observation skills to complete tasks efficiently. I 
assisted students who were off task to ensure timely completion of their work. I organized teaching materials for accessibility. 
When the teacher needed help locating manuals and supplies, I provided assistance. During recess supervision, I sometimes 
required the teacher’s support to maintain proper behavior among students.” 

“I understood my role, though the teacher did not always appreciate my efforts.” 
“I was six and a tad bit overbearing—clearly, becoming an educator was my purpose. My early ‘leadership skills’ 

foreshadowed my calling to pursue administration.” 
As a classroom teacher, one of Maureen’s favorite activities was reading chapter books to her students. In one 

particular book, the main character was advised to use her weaknesses to solve a problem. The character was puzzled but 
eventually came to understand that greatest weaknesses can also be someone’s greatest strengths, just as their greatest 
strengths can also be their greatest weaknesses. This realization helped Maureen to reframe first grade bossiness into adult 
leadership, positioning herself for a role where she could work effectively with both adults and children. 

When Maureen was principal, Castle Rock Elementary was identified by UW-Madison as a high performing high 
poverty school. She was contacted by UW-Madison and invited to be included in a study regarding systems that promote 
success. Initially, she was shadowed by a research assistant who joined her for a District School Improvement Team (DSIT) 
meeting, a committee she chaired. This led to further observations at the district level and at individual schools. Observations 
of various systems suggested that stakeholder involvement in district and site teams correlated with performance. 
Superintendent Steve Lavallee often reminded educators that teaching doesn't count if students don't learn, a principle that 
shaped district philosophy. As DSIT’s chair, Maureen facilitated systems of collaboration among teachers and administrators 
related to curriculum, assessment, grading for learning, and accreditation. Eventually this group was involved in early 
discussions leading to the establishment of the A-F Academic Hall of Fame.  

Maureen credits the collaborative nature of the Adams-Friendship School District for transforming the leadership 
skills of a first grader into an adult philosophy of servant leadership. When asked to define servant leadership, Maureen 
responded, “Servant leadership means being willing to do the same thing or more than you ask others to do. It means 
remembering who you are-once a teacher always a teacher. Servant leadership means people do not work for you they work 
with you.” 

As she neared retirement, Maureen became more active in the A-F Educational Foundation. She worked with other 
members to utilize social media and eventually a web page. After working with a core Academic Hall of Fame Committee, she 
presented the idea at a Foundation meeting. With their approval, a process was developed, and the first induction was held in 
the spring of 2014. In the past ten years, the process has been refined to include a more focused ceremony due to a 
partnership with the A-F Alumni Association. 

As the A-F Hall of Fame grows, the inductee stories are told and remind us that great success is not limited to large 
school districts. With good role models, hard work, support, and dedication, students from small communities can 
accomplish big things. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



APPENDIX 
                  Application Story for Lois Jacobs, MD, PhD submitted March 18, 2025 
 
Curiosity, the desire to help others, and the commitment to always do my best with my God-given gifts 
have taken me on a totally unexpected life’s journey far exceeding the dreams of a little girl who grew up 
on a dairy farm near the eastern edge of Adams County. On that journey I have lived in a realm of science 
where I worked with some of the most brilliant and accomplished researchers in the world.  I earned a 
PhD in Genetics having had the privilege of studying under extraordinary geneticists, including two Nobel 
Prize winners – and later earned an MD before transitioning to the quieter world of community medicine 
as a physician in private practice. 
 
My journey began under the guidance of my hard-working, community-oriented, and loving parents, 
Henry and Eugenia Jacobs. They taught me life-long principles of honesty, integrity, and character and the 
value of a strong work ethic while I helped with all aspects of daily activity on the farm - milking cows, 
harvesting our crops, and preserving the abundance from the garden. They also saw that I was involved 
off the farm in the local and state community - participating in 4-H, our church youth group, the American 
Legion, Farm Bureau, and exhibiting cattle at the Junior Livestock Exposition. Underpinning all of those 
activities was their emphasis on the importance of my education and using one’s talents to the best of 
one’s ability. Mother endured endless questions every day from the time I could talk because I wanted 
her to tell me about plants, bugs, farm animals, wild animals, the weather, rocks, and space. She 
patiently put up with my never-ending menagerie of collected and rescued flora and fauna. She also took 
me to the county library where I gathered a pile of books to read every week that allowed me to travel 
across the country and around the world. 
 
Both Dad and Mom made special efforts to complete their own high school educations. Dad and his 
brother, William, were “home schooled” in the late 1920’s for their first two years at AF high school due to 
lack of transportation. They went to the high school once a week to take their tests and quizzes on the 
previous week’s material and get their assignments for the next week.  Dad was a member of the AF area 
Board of Education for 24 years.  My Mom boarded in Friendship for high school and then in Wautoma 
where she obtained her 2-year teaching certification from the Waushara County Normal. My 
Grandmother, Lois McFarlin Jacobs, was of the generation when excelling young women were 
encouraged to complete their own educations in the spring and then go directly to teaching the following 
fall. She completed her own schooling when she was 17 and taught for at least 15 years in the one-room 
schools of Adams County before marrying and starting her own family. Their examples of dedication to 
education were deeply instilled in me before I even started school. 
 
Along the way I had some extraordinary teachers:  

• My 4th through 8th grade teacher, Mrs. Etta Klusmeyer, let me work ahead at my own pace in 
subjects such as math.  She strategically placed scientific objects on display that she 
probably knew would pique my curiosity.  Remarkably, she let me pursue independent 
projects during school hours over a wide range of topics every year, whether it be six weeks 



of predicting the weather, gathering and identifying wildflowers growing around our country 
school, or reading Greek Mythology.  

• Mr. Angelo LaValle for band, where he taught me to excel for four years as a member of the 
first-rate class A band and as an individual in Solo and Ensemble Competitions. As Senior 
Band President I learned how to run an organization with a mini-constitution making some 
difficult decisions on more than one occasion with the other band officers.   

• Mrs. Bouri Flesch for freshman English, who was also our Forensics coach; under her, I 
learned to stand up in front of a group and speak, a skill that I have used ever since.   

• Mr. Duane Olson for four years of math, somehow making math fun to learn while 
maintaining a rigorous curriculum and teaching the principles of problem solving, which I 
have used in every level of my life’s experiences, both professionally and personally. 

• Mr. Hennesey taught sophomore history at college level, with essay exams that matched.  
• Mr. Thomas Hake taught the sophomore Biology course and he started to answer some of 

my “how does life work” questions at a higher level.  
• Mrs. Maxine Loken as the high school librarian deftly guided my extracurricular reading to 

biographies and novels of successful, independent women and encouraged me to take the 
courses required for college entrance.   

 
During grade school and high school, I assumed that I would have some kind of working career after 
graduation, but I had nothing specific in mind, nor did I have any particular commitment to going on to 
college. I did not strive to be on the Honor Roll or be at the top of my class; I was, however, strongly 
committed to using the gifts God had given me to the best of my ability and I took all of the college prep 
courses “just in case.”  
 
During high school, several of the first major surprises of my journey away from the farm occurred. I went 
to State Competitions yearly and won Firsts in Music and in Forensics. In the spring of my Senior year, it 
became clear that I would graduate as the Valedictorian of the Class of 1965. None of these 
accomplishments had been a designated goal, but were the natural outcomes of the principles my 
parents had taught. 
 
As we prepared to graduate, I was asked by teachers and fellow students what my future plans were and 
where I had applied to college. Although it seemed reasonable to pursue further education, I was greatly 
concerned about leaving the farm. Our farm activities centered around four capable people working as a 
team. The summer harvest season was where this was the most evident. A good example would be 
putting up hay. Typically, my father and I worked in the field where I drove the bailer and he loaded the 
wagons. My brother and mother worked on the storage end; she unloaded the wagon and he stacked the 
bales in the barn hayloft. My departure would end this arrangement. After considerable thought, I realized 
that in the long-term farming with my parents would involve my brother and not me; I needed to take the 
next step for myself and they needed to decide how they would manage at home.  After I left, they took in 
area boys who came from large families with limited incomes. Ron Forster was one of these boys in the 
Special Ed program in high school.  Although he was very limited in his ability to read and write, he 
became the strong fourth hand that was needed on the farm. He remained with my parents throughout 
their lives, becoming an unofficial foster son and my “younger brother.” 
 



After looking into college and university options, I decided that the UW-Madison would provide the kind of 
academic environment that best suited me. Unfortunately, my father was strongly opposed to my 
attending such a large university. We only had one discussion about this disagreement. The conversation 
ended when I said something I had never thought about previously and afterward wondered where it had 
come from. I told my dad I understood that when a parent provides the means for someone to go to 
college, they have the right to say a lot about the institution chosen; consequently, I would be paying my 
expenses myself and I would be going to Madison.  It’s important to understand this was not an argument 
with raised voices, just a strong discussion between a determined parent and a determined daughter. 
When the daughter woke up the next day, she was very uncertain about what she had just created for 
herself, but it was clear there could be no backing out.  So it was that I accepted no money from my 
parents for any of the many years of education that followed. We never spoke of it again. 
 
The only place I knew of nearby to earn money that summer was Wisconsin Dells. And I needed to make 
good money. Ultimately, I took a job in a very large family restaurant. The hourly wage was non-existent, 
but the tips were excellent. It also taught me about details of organization that I continued to use 
throughout my life and career.  On a busy day we could seat 300 people and have a large team of 
waitresses that had to have a way to work together to keep everything running smoothly. The first summer 
I made enough money to pay for most of my freshman year and the rest was covered by scholarships. I 
worked in the same restaurant for five summers, including as the manager during the last year. In 
midsummer of 1965 I went down to Madison for one day, where we took placement exams and were 
counseled regarding course options and a few tidbits about college life.  I knew no one where I was going 
to stay and knew no one who had recently been to college. I headed off to a dorm in Madison feeling like I 
was being launched into a total abyss, possibly making a huge mistake. 
 
My freshman roommate was a sophomore. She immediately terrified me with her stories of having come 
from a much larger high school (where she assured me, I would not have been the valedictorian) and she 
had struggled to survive her first year academically at the UW. She strongly hinted that I was not likely to 
stay afloat in this more rigorous academic environment. I have always been thankful for her input, 
because it made it clear to me from the start that I needed to be 100% focused on my coursework that 
year and not extracurricular activities. Given my AF record, I had been guided into honors math and 
English classes. There were only a small handful of students in each group; all the others were from large 
schools and had much more advanced classes behind them. I was completely out of my depth and quite 
certain that I would be failing both courses. As the semester went on, I was discouraged and beginning to 
feel that I should do my best to complete the semester and then look into transferring to a smaller 
school. My two cousins who were already on smaller campuses could detail the fun they were having on 
the social scene while also maintaining good grades with relative ease. It was a very dark time in my 
young life. I shared none of this with anyone. I was responsible for putting myself in this situation, so it 
was up to me to deal with it. 
 
By Christmas break when I should have been looking to transfer, I had grades back for six and twelve-
week exams. I was not failing. I decided to study over the break as much as I could for the finals the week 
after Christmas and thought maybe it would be better to tough it out for the second semester and 



transfer then. Having done my due-diligence, I received two As and two Bs. Second semester I did even 
better and was inducted into the Freshman Honor Society Sigma Epsilon Sigma that I had not known 
even existed.  I never thought of transferring again. 
 
Something else happened in the second semester of my first year. I took Zoology from Seymour 
Abrahamson; I did not know it at the time, but he was one of the few geneticists who studied the radiation 
effects of the bombing of Hiroshima and Nagasaki on the survivors. After he introduced himself to the 
300 eager Zoology students in the large lecture hall, he told us to take a good look at the students on 
either side of us. He predicted that one of the three would not make it to the end of the semester. Another 
shot in the arm for me to buckle down. Perhaps of greater importance, when I started to study anatomy in 
the Zoology lab that accompanied his course, I knew I was hooked. There would be no French or History 
major for me – it would be science or math. This was not a casual decision because in the 1960’s most 
women did not go into those fields, except possibly as teachers, and those who did often were not easily 
accepted. 
 
The die had been cast and the direction set. I took engineering math and more biology classes during the 
regular academic year and worked in Wisconsin Dells each summer. Meanwhile, to assure my parents 
that I would be employable, I both worked and went to school one summer to put my major together with 
a Secondary Education Teaching Certification. I tutored both minority students and the profoundly deaf 
through organizations at the UW. I also had a steady stream of peers coming to my dorm room for help in 
their required science and math classes. 
 
The next pivotal events for my future occurred during my senior year. I was elected into the Honor 
Societies Phi Kappa Phi and Phi Beta Kappa. It had never occurred to me that I might achieve those 
honors. That year I also took an advanced Genetics course taught by Professor James Crow, who in 
addition to his well-known research was also an excellent teacher. His Genetics course that semester 
coincided with Gobind Khorana winning the Nobel Prize in Medicine for work done at the UW discovering 
how DNA directs the formation of all living things by translating its code into RNA and then proteins. The 
day I sat in class and heard Dr. Crow explain how this worked was another stunning moment in my 
education. That was it! That was the explanation for so many questions I had asking throughout my young 
life. I wasn’t sure how this might impact my own decisions and future; when I shared this uncertainty with 
Dr. Crow, he suggested that I apply to the Department of Genetics (he assured me that they would accept 
me) where I would be able to interact with many other graduate students and learn first-hand of the 
numerous opportunities I might want to consider.   
 
So, I did exactly that.  The application for the Genetics Department contained many of the usual details 
including its own variation on what I would later refer to as the “What do you want to be when you grow 
up?” question that I would see again and again at different steps of my varied career.  My response was in 
two simple sentences: “I want to impact the quality of people’s daily lives.” When asked how genetics 
work might accomplish my goal, I responded “Genetics is the future of medicine.” At the time I had no 
knowledge of whether anyone else thought that way or if it might ever turn out to be true, but it was what I 
personally felt. In retrospect, it could not have been more true. One of two labs in the United States that 



developed and succeeded in the first bone marrow transplants was only a few steps down the hall from 
where I did my thesis research. In between that lab and ours, research into how to modify genes in mice 
in ways that could benefit medical therapies was taking place, for which the lead researcher, Oliver 
Smithies, would win the Nobel Prize in Medicine in 2007. 
 
I officially started grad school in Genetics in the fall of 1969.  In addition to course work, we were given 
the opportunity to spend six-week “round robin” sessions in various genetics labs under different 
members of the department to get a feeling for their research and hone in on what area we wanted to 
work as PhD candidates. After ruling out several as not closely enough related to research that would 
impact people, and ruling out others under the direction of male researchers who suggested that as a 
woman I might want to consider something less rigorous and more suitable for a woman, I chose to work 
with Robert DeMars who was very accomplished in using normal human cells in tissue culture to study 
mutations.  
 
After the four rather grueling undergraduate years of study and the first year of graduate school, I needed 
to recharge my academic batteries.  I had initially saved money in high school by raising, showing, and 
then selling beef steers at the Junior Livestock Exposition held at the Adams County Fairgrounds every 
fall. I jokingly called my savings account my “Fund for France.” I fully expected to spend it to cover my 
undergraduate tuition and expenses, but I had made enough money in Wisconsin Dells and earned 
sufficient academic scholarships to cover my undergrad education. I determined during that first year in 
Genetics to take the following summer off before seriously settling into my PhD work.  
 
A girlfriend and I spent the entire summer on a self-determined educational tour of most all of the 
European countries. We explored museums, cathedrals, castles, cuisine, and countryside soaking up art, 
music, and culture. We spent very little time with other students, many of whom had come to Europe to 
party with other students. We stayed in bed and breakfasts where we had more rewarding interactions 
with local residents who guided us to many of the hidden gems not on tourist’s lists.  As time for our 
return to the United States came closer in the fall, I started to pick up scientific journals to read on trains, 
feeling my curiosity and academic interests being rekindled. 
 
It was the fall of 1970. As I sat eating a continental breakfast on the last day before I was to board the 727 
to return to New York, another guest said, “You’re an American, aren’t you?” After I confirmed that I was, 
he asked if I had heard the news about the University of Wisconsin. An uneasy feeling hit my stomach as I 
told him that I had not. This was how I learned that the Physics building, Sterling Hall, only a short 
distance away from the Genetics building on the UW campus, had been bombed during the night killing a 
graduate student who was working in the building at the time. During my junior and senior undergrad 
years and the previous year in Genetics, we had been in the midst of continuous Vietnam war 
demonstrations with sit-ins, arrests, disrupted classes, smoke bombs, city busses overturned by massive 
crowds, and the National Guard being on campus to escort students who wished to attend classes rather 
than demonstrate. I wondered what chaos I might find when I returned to my apartment on the edge of 
campus.  
 



The bombing turned out to be a wake-up call for the dangers of continued campus upheaval; the student 
body slowly returned to a more typical university environment and it was now time for me to declare the 
direction of my graduate research. I chose to focus on more precisely predicting the human risk of cancer 
by studying the effects of chemicals on the development of mutations in normal human cells rather than 
using either modified human cells or animal cells as had been done up until that time. Experiments that I 
performed often contained 100s and sometimes 1000s of petri dishes growing the cell populations and 
searching for those with genetic alterations after chemical or radiation exposures. Dr. DeMars referred to 
the maintenance and growth of these populations as “farming,” and he often teased that I was good at it 
because of having spent my childhood on the farm.  
 
I also assisted Dr. DeMars as he taught the advanced genetics course that pre-meds and others were 
required to take. He embarrassed me in front of the auditorium during one lecture on the fundamentals of 
hybridization and the impact genetics had had over the past few decades on modern farming with 
improved crops like alfalfa and corn. He advised the students to talk to me about it further as I was an 
“expert” on the subject. He then explained that I had worked my first job as a 16-year-old in fields a mile 
away from our farm supervising a crew of six others as I drove equipment that allowed them to detassel 
the rows destined to be the females in the genetic cross to create hybrid seed corn. Why would that have 
embarrassed me? Because almost all of the students in that auditorium were city-born and most thought 
of farmers as being akin to the Beverly Hillbillies. I had not quite arrived at the point where I wore my 
“farmer” badge as proudly as I do now. 
 
The pathway to completing the PhD in Genetics had some interesting developments. One of the most 
memorable was during a half-day oral exam with the members of my PhD Committee.  My PhD 
committee was made up four distinguished scientists: Dr. Howard Temin and Dr. Oliver Smithies, two 
professors who would go on to win separate Nobel prizes; Dr. Seymour Abrahamson, my freshman 
Zoology professor who was heavily involved in research both in Madison and Japan investigating the long-
term effects of radiation on the Japanese people near the two bombing sites; and Dr. Henry Pitot the head 
of McArdle Labs (later known as the Carbone Cancer Center) which was the primary location of cancer 
research of all kinds on campus.  
 
During the exam, one of the two future Nobel winners asked me a question about the sequence of events 
and “what was known by whom” leading up to the discovery of the DNA double helix, laying the 
groundwork for all subsequent modern genetic research. I don’t recall what I initially gave as the answer, 
but one of the two agreed with me, while the other one disagreed. This resulted in a heated argument 
between the two of them regarding where they had been and who they had been talking to at meetings 
around that time. One would tell me to write my answer on the board as correct and the other one would 
tell me to erase it. Essentially an exam intended to determine if my research proposal was worthy of 
scholarly pursuit at a major university descended into a kindergarten argument between two of the most 
accomplished and intellectually outstanding minds of the 1970’s.  I remember very little else about the 
exam, except that in the end, I was given approval to proceed with my proposed PhD research. 
 



The second grad school event was in 1975 when Dr. Howard Temin was awarded the Nobel prize for his 
discovery of a significant piece in the puzzle of how some organisms translate their DNA codes into 
protein.  A public reception was being held in the top floor conference room of the nearby Molecular 
Biology building. I felt very uncomfortable about attending; I had always felt like a speck on the floor when 
around his extraordinary intellect. Finally, I decided that I must go for the obvious reason that he was one 
of my PhD committee members. It was late in the afternoon when I arrived and there was a lull in the flow 
of people. Much to my chagrin, when I walked into the room there was no one between me and the 
honored professor, making it impossible for me to gravitate to the refreshments table and gather up my 
courage before greeting him. He had seen me the minute I came in and did not break eye contact, so I 
had no alternative but to walk directly over to him extending my hand in congratulations and hoping some 
intelligent comments would come out of the dim recesses of my brain. Much to my relief and surprise, 
before I had a chance to say a word, he clasped my hand and did not let go, saying “Lois, I am so glad to 
see a friendly face. I hate these things.  Please stand here for a while and protect me from more of this.” I 
learned an important lesson that day that has been helpful throughout my life as I have interacted with 
scientist nationally and internationally, or anyone in any walk of life, for that matter.  ‘Never assume that 
the other person, regardless of how accomplished or powerful, is other than another human being; make 
it your assignment to set them at ease around you, rather than waiting for them to put you at ease.’ 
 
After years of long days and nights, attending meetings to present my research, publishing papers, and 
writing/rewriting a final thesis, I finished graduate school in 1977 with a PhD in Medical Genetics. The 
previous six months had been filled with trips from the West coast to the East coast and in between, 
presenting my work as part of the process of applying for faculty positions. I settled on a position in New 
Jersey affiliated with Rutgers University near Philadelphia. While there, I ran a lab that continued my 
research, published additional papers, contributed chapters to scholarly books, traveled across the 
country to present my research findings at seminars, and applied for and was awarded a grant which 
today would be equivalent to $1,000,000 to support my lab. I also met and married Leonard Capobianco, 
a creative native of Philadelphia who is Italian.  
 
Using the grant funds, I returned to the University of Wisconsin Department of Genetics as research 
faculty with my lab and assistants adjacent to Dr. DeMars’ lab, allowing us to collaborate further on 
research into the genetics of cellular changes leading to cancer.  Presenting research results at national 
meetings, publishing papers, applying for more grants, and serving on National Institutes of Health 
Committees in Washington DC followed. 
 
Outside of the lab, another constellation of events was converging that would change the course of my 
career. The first, again, involved AFHS. I stopped by one day to visit Mr. LaValle and the band during the 
hour I knew they would be rehearsing. The discussions I had with students that hour about my research 
led to invitations to speak to classes that afternoon and the following day.  While explaining my work, 
student comments included “You have done all that and you came from HERE?” and “How is your work 
applied to medicine?” In response to the second question, I talked about the impact I hoped my work 
would eventually have on preventing cancer and improving its treatment. I heard myself saying “But I 
suppose if I really wanted to have an impact, I would counsel people on life-style choices because we 



already know how to prevent 50% of cancers.” (At that time, smoking was much more widespread than it 
is today and it was one of the leading causes of cancer, especially in men.) 
 
The second event was actually spread out over time. It was often assumed that as “Dr. Jacobs” in cancer 
research, I must be well versed in the specifics of cancer diagnosis and treatment.  I frequently was 
asked to render opinions on how a person should proceed to get further cancer evaluations or how to 
pursue the best cancer treatment. After spending hours in the library (no computers then), I would give 
them a more understandable version of what they had been told, but then I could only recommend what 
questions they should ask and where they could get a second opinion to make more informed decisions. 
Not really being able to help further was very frustrating.    
 
Finally, the third event was a conversation with a graduate student who was in a newer program where 
she would graduate with both a PhD in Genetics and an MD simultaneously. I supported her wise 
decision for the dual degree and commented that if I had to do it over again, I might follow a similar path. 
She immediately replied “You are still young enough; why don’t you do it?”  Later that evening, in casual 
conversation, I mentioned her left-field comment to my husband, who immediately said, “I think that’s a 
great idea!” 
 
After a year of evenings and week-ends studying to take the MCAT entrance exam for medical school, I 
was accepted and returned to the rigors of course work at the UW Med School in the summer of 1983. I 
was 36 years old, one of only two students in the class that old. After graduating in 1987, I stayed another 
year at the UW to complete an internship and then transferring to the Massachusetts Tufts University 
system to finish years two and three of residency training. I finished in the summer of 1990. 
 
When I was offered the prestigious Chief Residency position for a fourth year supervising junior residents 
at the Tufts – Bay State program in Massachusetts, I felt I had to decline in order to start working. While I 
had completed both my undergrad and Genetics degrees debt free, that was definitely not the case for 
medical school. I took out student loans at 12% interest rates that required immediate monthly 
repayment plans while only starting to actually spend the money. My husband and I now wanted to settle 
in Wisconsin permanently. He wanted the calmer way of life away from the hectic pace of Philadelphia 
and I was more than happy to be closer to my parents and the area I always thought of as “home.” We 
chose Oshkosh where there was an opportunity for me to buy a private practice.  
 
We were only an hour away from my parents and the farm, where we visited as frequently as our work 
schedules would allow.  Len came to love my family and the country as much as I did.  When my mother 
died in early January of 1997, I spent even more time at the farm, helping my father with the many things 
that had always been my mom’s share of their partnership. This was especially important regarding the 
bookwork for the farm business, because years before, my brother and father had determined to run their 
farms independently.  
 
Three years later when Dad had a debilitating stroke just as the fields were being prepared to plant, I 
continued to run the farm.  My staff soon adjusted to the phone calls coming into the office about 



fertilizer orders and deliveries, cattle feed deliveries, bred-heifers that that were ready to ship 
internationally, and questions from the men I had hired to plant and harvest the crops. Ron was still on 
the farm and his intuition and knowledge about machinery, gardening, and animal husbandry were a 
wonderful help to me; we became very close as “brother and sister.” Once all the cattle were sold and my 
parent’s estate settled, I continued to provide a home for Ron on the farm, helping him get a nearby job 
working to raise dairy heifers. The acres that I still owned were rented out. I still enjoyed coming “home” 
where Mother’s flowers and garden flourished under Ron’s care with a little help from me.  He and I took 
down buildings that were in poor repair and removed the accumulation of things that Dad “might want to 
use some day.” We updated the house so Ron would have a place of his own for as long as he lived and 
the remaining buildings were repaired. 
 
Originally planning to practice Internal Medicine in Oshkosh, it became evident very early on that there 
was a great need for bringing the latest available treatment and management options to patients who had 
severe asthma. I suspect my interest in this area came from watching my mom struggle most of her adult 
life with one of the worst versions of asthma that I was to ever see. She had been told by a Madison 
specialist when in her 40’s that she needed to leave the farm. She confided in me later as we drove back 
to the farm from her consultation that she “would rather die” than leave farming. She found ways to 
manage, but some of the treatments would have severe long-term side effects that could have been 
avoided if the new treatment options available when I started to practice had been available decades 
before. As word spread from the first patients who told others that our office “had changed my life” or 
“given me a life back” there were times when I had so many patients that new patients stayed on a 
waiting list for a year. It was a very rewarding time for me. I never regretted leaving research behind and 
focusing on the quality of patient’s everyday life – it was just in a different way than I had originally 
imagined. 
 
Len and I spent 30 years in Oshkosh but after we retired, we decided in 2019 just before the start of the 
pandemic to build a house in the “north pasture” of the farm and move there permanently. This would let 
us be closer to help Ron and both of us looked forward to the absolute peace and tranquility of the 
country. After the challenges of house building during 2020, we moved in the end of December. 
 
While still in the midst of our getting settled on the farm, Ron’s elderly mother rather quickly needed the 
support of a long-term care environment. Her absence left his developmentally disabled sister needing 
Ron and me to invoke our successor guardianship that had been established with her mother years 
before. His sister moved to the farm to stay with him and I became immersed in seeing that she got 
settled, supported in her grief over being separated from her mother, and tending to her medical needs. In 
the course of a few months their mother’s condition deteriorated and it was time to help the family with 
funeral arrangements. The decision was made for her to stay permanently on the farm.  Two summers 
later, Ron went to the ER for what seemed like pneumonia, and the following day he died of acute 
cardiogenic shock. Since then, I have been his sister’s sole guardian. The world we envisioned in 
retirement literally changed overnight.  
 



Len, as a retired pastor, has returned to ministry now at the South Burr Oak Church where I grew up. I 
volunteer to create the bulletins, maintain the prayer list, provide a weekly updated newsletter and group 
email, and help in other ways within the church family. Since the death of my parents, I have followed 
their example and have been involved in the management and maintenance of our local community 
cemetery, serving as President for the past decade.  
 
I hope you can see that the AF school district’s teachers and students provided a thread of influence 
throughout my life – from feeding my curiosity with projects in grade school and high school, all the way 
to playing a part in my decision to go to Medical School. Now that I am back in Adams County, I have had 
the opportunity of reconnecting that thread.  Last spring I had the privilege of participating as a judge for 
the AFHS TEMA program led by Mr. Krystian Weglarz. I was greatly impressed by the high-quality 
presentations of many of the participating students and hope to have more of these connections in the 
future.  
 
It continues to be very rewarding to encourage AFHS students to put their best efforts into whatever they 
do because, then, they too may have unexpected surprises in life that they could never have imagined. 
Even if they come from Adams county! 

 


